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[Dr. McKinley, message, Lesson Of The Leftovers ]  < 398 > 
Well, whenever we think of the horn of plenty of all God’s goodness to 
Prestonwood, certainly within that horn of plenty is the Machen family and 
God has given them a voice-a-plenty, when I hear them sing and a…, they 
are amazing and they are such a blessing to us and I’m thankful to get to 
a…, hear this music today and I certainly plan on getting a copy of that 
CD to be able to enjoy during the Christmas season myself. 
 
If you have your Bible this morning I invite you to take it and to open it 
with me to John chapter 6, John, the gospel of John chapter 6. A recent 
poll conducted by the Tupperware organization has suggested that 71% of 
all Americans have leftovers after Thanksgiving. Now I don’t know about 
you but I didn’t get called about that poll and you know we always have 
disputes about polls in America, so I thought maybe it would be good for 
us to see whether or not we’ve legitimized that poll this morning. How 
many of you would say that either in my refrigerator, on my counter top, 
or in my pantry I have something left over from Thanksgiving? How many of 
you got left…? Okay, they are right on, that’s at least 71% of us and you 
know it would seem in American that leftovers are as much a part of the 
celebration as is the Thanksgiving meal itself and…a in fact sometimes the 
leftovers are even better than the first time you eat the meal. Now, after 
a day or two, heh, a…, that can be a little bit different. I a…, read…love 
to read. When I read the comics in the paper I always love to read, Family 
Circus and a…, not long ago I saw this little picture of Jessie sitting at 
the table, maybe some of you can identify with it. He said: 
 
“We asked God to bless this, last night!” 
 
[congregation laughter] Well, maybe that’s how you feel when a…, you eat 
leftovers. But, before we finish the leftovers and toss away all of the 
remembrances of Thanksgiving 2004 and move wholeheartedly into the 
Christmas season, maybe it would be good for us to just stop and reflect 
on a significant passage of Scripture that talks about the subject of 
leftovers. Did you know that there are leftovers in the Bible? Well, let’s 
read about it together. It’s found in John chapter 6, it was a day on the 
shores of Galilee, one of the most beautiful places in all the world and 
where so much of the ministry of Jesus unfolded as He and His disciples 
and people would gather together for times of teaching and for the works 
of Christ among the people on the shores of Galilee. But if you’ll begin 
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reading in John 6 and verse 5 on this particular day here’s what the Bible 
says: 
 
…Jesus lifted up His eyes, and seeing a great multitude coming toward Him, 
He said to Philip,… 
 
That was one of the disciples. 
 
… “Where shall we buy bread, that these may eat?” But this He said… 
 
Please don’t miss verse 6! 
 
… 6But this He said to test him, for He Himself knew what He would do. And 
7Philip answered and said to Him, “Two hundred denarii worth of bread is 
not sufficient for them, that every one of them may have a little.” 8And 
one of His disciples, Andrew, Simon Peter’s brother, said to Him, 9“There’s 
a lad here who has five barley loaves and two small fish, but what are 
they among so many?” 10And then Jesus said, “Make the people sit down.” Now 
there was much grass in that place. So the men sat down, in number of 
about five thousand. 11And Jesus took the loaves and when He had given 
thanks He distributed them to the disciples, and the disciples to those 
who were sitting down, and like wise the fish, as much as they wanted. 12So 
when they were filled, He said to His disciples, “Gather up the fragments 
that remain, so that nothing is lost.” 13Therefore they gathered them up, 
and filled twelve baskets with the fragments of the five barley loaves 
which were left over by those who had eaten. 14Then those, when they had 
seen the sign that Jesus did, said, “This is truly the Prophet who is come 
into the world” 
 
Well, did you notice that little phrase? 
 
…they gathered up…twelve baskets full of the fragments…that were left 
over… 
 
There on the shores of Galilee that day Jesus performed one of the most 
amazing miracles in His earthly ministry and yet the net…net of that 
miracle was that when it was all said and done there were fragments, there 
were twelve baskets full left over. Now, the thing that is significant 
about this is that this particular miracle actually appears in all 4 of 
the gospel accounts. As you know when you read Matthew or Mark, Luke or 
John you learn different things about the life and the ministry of Jesus. 
But this one miracle is the only of the miracles that’s found in all 4 of 
the gospels and in each of the accounts it records 2 things; one every 
account tells us that Jesus gave thanks. Jesus gave thanks and after He 
gave thanks they distributed the food and there was enough for everyone. 
But the second thing that is told in every one of those 4 accounts is the 
fact that there were leftovers and I never think that God leaves something 
over in Scripture as just a parenthetical, I think that it’s there for a 
purpose and I believe that there are some lessons that we can learn from 
these leftovers today that will be lessons for us to take into the future 
of our lives and to the things that are yet to come on the horizon of the 
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future. In fact I think that it is significant today and something that we 
need to see is that God often works in places where we come to the end of 
ourselves, where we feel overwhelmed by the size of the odds and the 
obstacles that we face and then God proves His power, His might, His 
goodness and today we see all of these things in the lessons that are 
there. Now I want us to look at 5 lessons, 5 simple lessons, just like 
those 5 loves, those barley loves and I want you to take some bread home 
with you today. So lets begin looking in chapter 6, verse 5. It says, at 
the outset of this that: 
 
…Jesus saw the multitude coming toward Him. He said to Philip, “Where 
shall we buy bread, that these may eat?” 
 
Now, let me just stop right there, don’t for one skinny minute that Jesus 
had an informational crisis. Jesus didn’t see all these people coming to 
Him and then suddenly go, what…what are we gonna do? I love what Corrie 
Ten Boom, a dear woman whose family was persecuted during the Holocaust 
for having helped many Jews find their way to safety and freedom. She 
said: 
 
“There are never any panics in heaven, only plans.” 
 
And when Jesus looked at the multitude and said where are we gonna find 
bread, He wasn’t having an informational crisis. In fact verse 6 tells us 
He already knew what He was gonna do. What He did, was that He began to 
engage one of His disciples, a disciple who had a very significant 
problem. The problem was that this disciple, like many of His modern day 
disciples, were very good at calculating their own concerns, but were very 
weak in understanding God’s purpose and God’s providence and so the first 
lesson that we learn is… 
 
THE LESSON IN PROVIDENCE, that God sees and knows the future and God is 
never surprised by any crisis that comes into my life. Now, this was a 
real crisis, this was a real problem, there were, listen to me, 5000 
hungry people or more in that place. And stop to think about it did they 
have any 7-11’s on the shores of Galilee in that day? Did they have any 24 
hour grocery stores where they could simply go and…and just raid the 
grocery shelves? There certainly were no Golden Arches there along the 
shores, now, there are today! In fact you can go to McDavids in Galilee, 
they don’t call it McDonalds, it’s called McDavids and I’ve been there 
many times because when I take groups over, I show them the loaves and the 
fish, while they’re tastin that fish, I go eat a hamburger. [congregation 
laughter] And if you ever tasted that fish you’d know why they fed so many 
with that little bit of fish. No! I’m just teasing. [pause for 
congregation laughter] But there were no McDonalds on that shore. There 
was no where to get bread and when Jesus said to Philip, what are we going 
to do, Philip said Jesus: 
 
… “Two hundred denarii is not enough.” 
 
Now that doesn’t mean much to you or to me, but when he said that, what he 
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was qualifying was the equivalent of a years earnings of a wage earner, of 
a worker in that day. He said, Jesus even if we had a years salary we 
couldn’t buy a meal for all of these people and give them enough to eat. 
But you see, it was in that crisis, it was in that gap between what Jesus 
saw and knew and what Philip was struggling to apprehend that the setting 
was just right for the providence of God to be shown and to be see in a 
problem and in a crisis where the facts didn’t add up, where the issues 
couldn’t be resolved, where there wasn’t human sufficiency to put it all 
together, God did something that men couldn’t see. 
 
Whenever I think about God doing things that we can’t see I’m always 
reminded of the incredible sight that comes when we live by faith and when 
I think of that I think about a wonderful story of a man by the name of 
Charlie Boswell. Now, I don’t know how many of you have ever heard the 
name Charlie Boswell. He was a wonderful young American, a…, a bright 
student and a wonderful athlete who was…went to serve the nation during 
World War II. Charlie Boswell was a good soldier and on one occasion he 
was caught in a crossfire in which one of his a…, fellow soldiers was 
pinned under a tank and he went there and ultimately helped to get him 
out. But in the process there was an explosion in the combat and Charlie 
Boswell survived, he returned home, but he came home without his eyesight. 
He lost his vision and when Charlie Boswell came back, while he still had 
a promising future he realized that everything in his life would be 
different. But he decided that he wouldn’t let the lose of eyesight keep 
him from living his life and enjoying things that he loved. In fact he 
decided that he was going to take on the challenge of a new sport and see 
if he could become accomplished in it. He decided that he would play golf 
and so Charlie Boswell started as a blind man learning to play the game of 
golf and 13 times he held the title Blind Golf Champion In America. In 
fact in 1958 he received the most prestigious of all awards, he was given 
the Ben Hogan Award and it was presented in ’58 by Ben Hogan, who of 
course is a legend in golf, he was the Tiger Woods of his day and his era 
and so as they stood there in that public place with Boswell receiving 
this award from Ben Hogan, he looked at Ben Hogan and he was just 
awestruck, this was…this was his model figure, this was his…his idol as 
though it were and he said: 
 
“Mr. Hogan, I’m so glad to meet you.” 
 
And he’s ultimately said: 
 
“Mr. Hogan, I just have one wish. Do you think I could ever play a round 
of golf with you?” 
 
And right there publicly on the spot Hogan said: 
 
“Of course Charlie, I’d love to play with you. We’ll find the time. We’ll 
play.” 
 
And just like that Charlie turned towards Hogan and he said: 
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“Mr. Hogan would you play me for money?” 
 
[congregation laughter] Hogan was a little taken back. He’s standing there 
publicly tryin to figure out what to do and…and he said: 
 
“Well Charlie I’ll be glad to play you, but I…I don’t think I could play 
you for money.” 
 
He said: 
 
“How bout a thousand dollars a hole?” 
 
Hogan said: 
 
“Charlie I…I…I would love to play you, but I don’t think it would be fair 
for someone in my position to play you in your condition in golf for a 
thousand dollars a hole.” 
 
And just like that Boswell said: 
 
“Are you chicken?” 
 
[congregation laughter] Hogan said: 
 
“Well, no Charlie I’m not chicken.” 
 
He said: 
 
“I’ll play you but I want you to know if I’m gonna play I’m gonna play my 
best.” 
 
Charlie Boswell said: 
 
“I wouldn’t have it any other way.” 
 
Hogan looked at him and said: 
 
“Okay, then you name the time and the place.” 
 
Charlie said: 
 
“How bout 10 o’clock tonight?” 
 
[pause for congregation laughter] You see it’s not just in what you see 
it’s in what you know [more laughter] and in life when we come to the 
place where we’re in a crisis, we’re facing a problem, we don’t know what 
to do, we come to the lesson of God’s providence because every crisis in 
my life is a place for me with the eyes of faith to lay hold of the power 
and of the strength of God and the lesson of providence is that I am 
limited in my understanding, but God sees and knows every need and faith 
is nothing more and nothing less than seeing life from God’s point of 
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view,…  < turn tape > …the first lesson, a lesson in providence. The 
second lesson that we learn from this passage of Scripture is seen in 
verses 9 and 10. It’s not just about what Jesus knew that He would do, but 
it’s the next sequence where the Bible tells us that Andrew, the brother 
of Simon Peter, brought a little boy to Jesus and said: 
 
Jesus, there’s only a little lad here and all he has are 5 barley loaves 
and 2 fish. 
 
Now I love Andrew, Andrew was Peter’s younger brother, every time you see 
Andrew in Scripture he’s always bringing somebody to Jesus and though 
Andrew didn’t have a solution he did find this little boy and he brought 
him to Jesus and he said Jesus there is this one. But here’s where we 
learn the second lesson, that little boy who never imagined that his name 
would be recorded forever in Scripture and that he would be a part of 
something great that God would do simply came and stood in that presence 
of Jesus and you know what he did? He took the loaves and the fishes and 
he gave them to Jesus. Now I love this picture of this little boy because 
many years ago in my life I used to love to go fishing with my dad and in 
fact every now and then, don’t tell anybody, but every now and then my dad 
would stop me on a weekday morning and say, “What have you got going on in 
school today?” I’d always say, “Nothin!” [congregation laughter] He’d say, 
“How bout we go fishin?” And just every now and then he’d take a day away 
where it was just dad and son and we’d go out and we’d get our poles and 
we’d go down to the lake side, or we’d go get a…a little aluminum boat and 
we’d get out in the water and we’d get our poles and…and our floaters and 
we’d get em rigged up with some live worms or minnows and put them out 
there and we’d start sitting and waiting. But then the best time of all 
would come, we’d reach down in a bag in the bottom of that boat or there 
on the side of that lake and we’d pull out a sleeve of saltine crackers 
and then my dad would pull out a little can and pop the top of some 
sardines, stinky sardines [slight congregation laughter] and we’d start 
putting those fish on those crackers and pop open a can of Coke and we’d 
sit there and start eating and…and it oh…it never failed to happen you 
start eating those sardines and crackers and all the sudden that little 
floater’s start gigglen over there and you couldn’t figure out whether to 
hold on to your sardine or to go after the fish. Now I can’t believe I 
ever ate those things today to be honest with you. [congregation laughter] 
But whenever I see this little boy I can’t help but think about his mom 
preparing that little barley loaf and those 2 fish and…and sending him out 
there that day. She just provided a little snack, but he took everything 
that he had and he put it in the hands of Jesus and the least likely of 
all to be the solution became the very one that God used to perform a 
miracle and what we learned in this lesson is… 
 
A LESSON IN OBEDIENCE, there is a demand and there is an opportunity when 
you follow Christ that calls you to give everything to Jesus. In fact 
Jesus Christ Himself said it in Mark chapter 6  [8] and verse 35, He said: 
 
“…whoever desires to save his life will lose it, but whoever loses his 
life for My sake …will save it.” 
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And if you wanna know the secret to spiritual victory here it is, it’s 
when you come to a crisis in your life and you are simply willing to take 
the little of what you have and all that you lack and yet put it in the 
hands of Jesus and when you give Jesus your all then Jesus moves in His 
providence and power to do great and to do mighty things. God calls us to 
sacrifice. God calls us to obedience. In fact that’s how the Christian 
life begins, once you name the name of Jesus Christ the first act of 
obedience as a new believer in Jesus Christ is to follow Christ in the 
waters of Believer’s Baptism. To ever be baptized you have to surrender, 
you have to submit, you have to be willing to go under the water and come 
up and why do we do this? Because we’re simply a dipping denomination? 
Some people think we’re just kinda like the Dunkin Donuts of Christians, 
we just like to put people under the water. But nothing could be further 
than the truth. Whenever a person is baptized they preach a sermon, they 
simply say, the person I was I am no longer, my whole life is put away, 
I’m a new person in Christ, Christ died on the cross, He was buried, He 
rose again and baptism is a public demonstration that my life doesn’t 
belong to me, I belong to Jesus and that’s why we challenge people to 
follow Christ in the obedience of Believer’s Baptism. That’s why we call 
people to commitment and membership in the church. You’re not just here as 
a spectator to get a little bit of food and go away and…and go here and 
there and gather this and that, but you’re here to be a part of the 
blessing and the commitment and of the obedience of being a faithful 
servant of Jesus Christ and so what is the lesson that we learn in 
obedience? It is this simple lesson, it doesn’t take much of a person for 
God to use, but it does take all of that person. You see there’s not a 
man, woman, boy or girl in this room this morning who’s too small for God 
to use, but there are some of us who are too big for God to use, we’re too 
caught up in ourselves and our strength and our sufficiency and it’s not 
till you come to the end of yourself and say Lord I put what I am and all 
I am in Your hands, that you begin to experience His grace, strength and 
power in your life. So there’s a lesson in providence, there’s a lesson in 
obedience, but then there’s another lesson that we find in verse 11 and 
that is that it says: 
 
Jesus took the loaves, and when he had given thanks He distributed to the 
disciples, and the disciples to those who were sitting down; and likewise 
the fish,… 
 
Look at the last part of verse 11: 
 
…as much as they wanted. 
 
Please don’t miss this! They didn’t all just get a little snackable. They 
didn’t all just get a little bit of fish and crackers. The Bible says that 
when Jesus blessed it and gave thanks and they distributed it, they had as 
much as they wanted and once again because I believe every word of the 
Bible’s true, I believe every word of the Bible’s important and when God 
includes this He is teaching us something it’s… 
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A LESSON IN ABUNDANCE; it’s the fact that God always meets our needs and 
so much more. It wasn’t just a little snack, it was a buffet and you could 
have all you wanted, all you could eat, bread and fish and the people were 
absolutely overwhelmed at what Jesus did in that moment. You see the 
significance of this is that God is able to meet with sufficiency and 
satisfaction every need that I have. Now I know that there is a dangerous 
and an errant preaching that is very dominant in our world today and 
especially as you see it in the Christian media, there’s a lot of people 
who are preaching a message of health and wealth and prosperity and 
basically they’re making God…or you a gambler with God and…and if you’re 
willing to risk so much then God is willing to meet you at the point of 
your risk and…and there are a number of people who wanna make God some 
sort of a materialistic Geni or…or some sort of a cosmic gene and He’s 
none of these things. But as much as I believe that those things are in 
error I do wanna say this morning that I believe God is a God of abundance 
and that when you come to Him and when you surrender to Him and when you 
trust in Him you prove His abundance and His sufficiency in your life. So 
what is the lesson of abundance? It’s that I am anxious about my needs, 
but God supplies my needs and so much more. In fact He says this: 
[Matthew 6:33] 
 
“Seek first the kingdom of God and His righteousness and all the other 
things will be added to you.” 
 
God meets every need. There’s a third lesson that I want…or a fourth 
lesson rather that I want us to see today and that is: 
 
A LESSON IN SERVICE. A lesson in service, look down now in verse 13 it 
says that they gathered up the fragments that remained or rather Jesus 
said to them in verse 12: 
 
… “Gather up the fragments that remain so that nothing is lost.” 
 
And they gathered them up and there were 12 baskets left over. Now it’s 
significant that there are 12 disciples. It’s significant that Jesus saw 
to it that the baskets were filled, not only that the bellies were filled, 
of all of the people, but the baskets were filled for a future need in the 
life of His disciples and I believe there’s an incredible lesson of 
service for us to learn here. In fact it’s a twofold thing, on the one 
hand it’s the lesson that God isn’t wasteful and whenever we are serving 
God we never need to be poor stewards. We make little of fragments; God 
makes much of fragments. So many times the problem in our lives is the 
fact that we don’t deal with the fragments, the fragments of time, the 
fragments of money, the fragments of opportunity, instead we just kinda 
throw the fragments away, but Jesus said don’t let anything be lost. God’s 
a good steward; He never wastes anything in my life or your life. He wants 
us to be good stewards of life. But the other side of that is He never 
forgets anything, He never forgets those who honor Him, who serve Him, who 
seek Him. Listen to what the Bible says in Hebrews 6 and verse 10: 
 
For God is not unjust to forget your work and labor of love, which you 
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have shown toward His name, in that you have ministered to the saints, and 
do minister. 
 
Are you serving Christ today, feeling a little discouraged, feeling a 
little bit obscure, feeling that what you do may not matter much for a 
kingdom purpose? Please hear me, God never forgets, God never overlooks 
and if you’re serving Him today He’s not only gonna meet your needs and 
remind you of His abundance, He’s gonna reward your service to Him. What’s 
the lesson of service? It’s that God remembers and God rewards those who 
honor Him. He remembers and rewards those who honor Him. But there’s a 
final lesson today and that final and that fifth lesson is seen in the 
last verse that we read it says: 
 
Then those men,… 
 
Verse 14! 
 
…when they had seen the sign that Jesus did, said, “This is truly the 
Prophet who is come into the world.” 
 
Now what Jesus did in that miracle was a sign, now they missed the sign, 
they thought the sign was that Jesus had come to be a…a political Messiah, 
someone who was going to take away, as though it were, the oppression and 
poverty that Rome had brought upon them, but Jesus did not want them to 
miss the significance of the miracle, because this miracle had a message, 
a lesson and it’s… 
 
A LESSON IN GRACE. You see it really wasn’t about the food, it was about 
the One who provided the food and His name is Jesus. What’s significant 
about it? Well, if you go to the other side of the Sea of Galilee, after 
they had gathered the fragments and after the crowd had dispersed, the 
disciples got in a boat to go to the other side and Matthew 14 tells us 
about they’re being caught in a storm in the midst of the sea and Jesus 
came walking to them on the water. But when they got to the other side 
people began to gather again to hear and to talk about Christ, maybe 
thinking, hey, free meals, all you can eat buffet, everybody come. Heh, 
but listen to what Jesus had to say over in verse 26, John 6 and verse 26: 
 
26Jesus answered them and said, “Most assuredly, I say to you, you seek Me, 
not because you saw the signs, [you missed the point] but because you ate 
the loaves that were filled. 27Do not labor for the food which perishes, 
but for the food which is en…which endures to everlasting life, which the 
Son of Man will give you, because God the Father has set His seal on Him.” 
 
And then look at verse 35, very important, if you don’t have this verse 
marked in your Bible and you have your Bible, now don’t mark the pew 
Bible, but if it’s your Bible, [slight congregation laughter] verse 35: 
 
Jesus said, “I am the bread of life, He who comes to Me shall never 
hunger, and he who believes in Me shall never thirst.” 
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Do you understand today that’s what the miracle was all about? It wasn’t 
just that Jesus could do a magic trick, it was that Jesus was providing a 
physical need, but He was pointing to a greater spiritual need and that’s 
the need that I point to you to see in grace today. You see in America and 
this world in which we live we can celebrate Thanksgiving and throw more 
food away then most people have ever seen in the last month in their 
lives, if not in the last year, because there’s not really a significant 
physical hunger in America. Now, don’t get me wrong I know that there are 
hungry people in America and I thank God for many in this church and in…in 
services in this community that have tried to meet the needs of homeless 
and hungry and impoverished people, but in our culture there is food, but 
in our culture there is hunger and emptiness when it comes to the soul. 
There is a soul hunger in America. There are people all around us today 
who are looking to fill the emptiness of their lives and so they look to 
possessions and to accomplishments and they try to find relationships and 
they look for experiences and in all of these things going back and forth 
they keep trying to find something that will satisfy the hunger of their 
souls. It’s what Augustine said when he said: 
 
“You have made us for Yourself and our souls are restless until they rest 
in You.” 
 
And only One can satisfy the hunger of the soul and His name is Jesus 
Christ. Here is the message of grace, that Jesus Christ came into this 
earth to this life to take away the emptiness, the hunger, the separation 
between you and me and God our Father, in order that our lives might be 
full and satisfied and meaningful when we taste of Jesus Christ who is the 
Bread of Life and the best part is that even when we’ve tasted of Jesus 
and the life that He gives here there’s still a lot more to come. There’re 
gonna be leftovers beyond anything you ever imagined. Look at verse 40: 
 
“And this is the will of Him who sent Me, that everyone who sees the Son 
and believes in Him may have everlasting life, and I will raise him up at 
the last day.” 
 
Do you see that what Jesus wanted them to do was not just to see the 
bread? He wanted them to see who He is and what He came to do and it is by 
seeing Jesus and believing on the name of Jesus that a miracle is brought 
into your life, a miracle of sufficiency, a miracle of satisfaction, a 
miracle of purpose and meaning and significance in life when you quit 
trying to live your life for yourself and you take whatever’s left over in 
your life and you give it all to Jesus. You see that’s what these 
leftovers challenge us to do today, they challenge us to remember God’s 
providence, to remember the importance of obedience, to remember the 
abundance of God’s goodness, to remember the importance of service, but 
ultimately to never forget His grace Who’s provided everything that I 
need, everything I long for, everything I pray. What is the lesson of 
grace? It is that Jesus meets the deepest hunger, provides the deepest joy 
and demonstrates the greatest love and it is this Jesus that I preach to 
you and it is this Jesus to Whom I invite you to come and to follow Him 
today. 


